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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
February 6, 2017
Ohio University

Board Members Present: Sondra Kowaluk, Becky Miller, Craig Baldridge, Clay Rose, Heather Baxter, Nichole Brinker, Phil Smith, Dr. David Lee, Diane Phillips, Frank Willson, Michelle Crandall
Board Members Absent: Eric Belfrage, Kimberly Kayler, Pete Fingerhut
Guests: Mary Cusick/Juliana Schultz (Tourism Ohio); Orcun Turkay, Sandy Martin, Jodie Hutchins and Stacey Somerville (Shaner); Eric Myers (Sonesta); Tim Wolfe (Marriott NW)
Staff: Scott Dring, Pat King, Sara Blatnik, Josh Bricker, Amanda Mikkelson, Katie Rich, Marissa Fracassa
Board Action Items:
· Nichole made a motion to approve the December Board Meeting Minutes. Phil seconded. All approved.
· Phil made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Frank seconded. All approved.
· The Board to provide any ideas to acknowledge the Tourism Industry’s appreciation for the Dublin Irish Festival celebrating its 30th anniversary.
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Sondra welcomed guests to the meeting and the speaker for the meeting, Mary Cusick, State Travel Director. She also introduced Michelle Crandall, Assistant City Manager with the City of Dublin, as the new City Representative on the Board.
b. Approval of Meeting Minutes – Nichole made a motion to approve the December Board Meeting Minutes. Phil seconded. All approved.
II.  Consent Agenda


a. Financials – A summary of the financials for February 2017: Through November of the fiscal year, bed tax revenue totaled $605,667 an increase of 3.6 percent over 2015 and a 1.3 percent increase over the YTD budget of $598,000; Total expenses year-to-date stands at 50.1 percent and the total income year-to-date stand at 62.8 percent through the month of January 2017; There is a bed tax receivable for the amount of $60,000; Checking and saving accounts total $171,916.06; Current account receivables total $56,275. All of the account receivables are for the 2017 Partnership Program and were distributed this month; It is the policy of the Bureau that the Reserve Fund should represent 15 percent of the overall budget. The fund currently stands at $183,000. There is a separate line item on the balance sheet tracking the reserve fund; The Bureau’s Executive Committee reviews and the Finance Committee receives detailed financials on a monthly basis.
b. 2016-17 Sales & Marketing Plan Update – The entire plan with current updates and results were submitted as part of the Consent Agenda. Staff provided a few highlights as part of the plan: Sara noted that a new, modern logo has been created and will be implemented in the coming months. The 2017 Destination Guide was launched last month and has received rave reviews. For the first time the guide is in a magazine-style format with various stories on the City. Sara also noted that the successful Fairy Door Trail will be improved in March. Nearly 1,000 people from 28 states and 3 countries have completed the popular Fairy Door Trail in Historic Dublin since its launch in March 2016. In order to continue the momentum and interest in the trail, the Bureau is working on plans to expand the experience this St. Patrick’s Day. Some extensions include a digital, mobile-friendly trail guide, an interactive fairy garden photo wall in the Visitors Center, new fairy doors, new prizes and more. Sara previewed the latest videos for the #sodublin campaign featuring the Fairy Door Trail and Craft Beer. Amanda announced the recipients of the Irish Experience Grants for 2017: Historic Dublin Business Association, Terra Art Gallery, Dublin Arts Council, Blarney Bash, Ha’ Penny Bridge Imports and Embassy Suites. Since the program’s inception in 2013, the Bureau has funded the creation of 219 new Irish Experiences totaling $113,000 in grants – we have received requests totaling $263,000.
Phil made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Frank seconded. All approved.
III.  Committee Discussion Items

a. AUP Audit – Sondra noted that The State of Ohio Auditor has approved the Agreed Upon Procedures (AUP) Audit completed by Charles E. Harris.
b. Downtown Dublin Strategic Alliance -- Scott updated the Board on the Downtown Dublin efforts being led by the Bureau. He and members of the Strategic Alliance presented to City of Dublin Staff Leadership and to Dublin City Council during the past two weeks. Current efforts are focused on creating a unified Calendar of Events and new event strategy and an editorial calendar for public relations efforts. The effort to create a collaboration between multiple organizations for the overall benefit of the community is off to a great start. Staff is also working on creating a video to market Downtown Dublin to a variety of trade groups in the coming months.
c. FY18 Board of Directors – The Executive Committee reviewed the current slate of Board of Directors. Sondra noted Dublin City Manager Dana McDaniel has appointed Michelle Crandall as the City Representative on the Board. There are four openings for FY18 on the Board – Hotel Representative, two At Large and one Attraction. The following initial recommendations were made for FY18 starting in July 2017:
1. Sondra and Phil to speak with potential Board Members about serving in the role of President-Elect;
2. The Committee will recommend that Nichole and Eric be named as Ex-Officio Members.
3. Scott to schedule lunches with Amy Numbers (Constructive Communications); Gerrilyn Rozich (Cardinal) and Dave Cecutti (Sports);
4. Scott to Contact Bob Hoying with Crawford/Hoying to inquire about a potential representative on the Board;
5. Scott to email the Dublin Hotel General Managers and ask who is willing to run for the open Hotel Position on the Board.
d. Dublin Irish Festival 30th Anniversary – Scott asked the Board to provide any ideas to acknowledge the Tourism Industry’s appreciation for the Dublin Irish Festival celebrating its 30th anniversary. Staff envisions leaving a legacy item that could be used by visitors for years to come. Scott noted that the Festival has been an invaluable asset to the tourism industry over the years attracting millions of visitors from across the World.  
IV.  Executive Director Report

a. Athletic Facility – Scott noted that as part of the Bureau’s Strategic Plan there was a vision to create an athletic complex that would help attract visitors and weekend business for years to come. Staff initiated discussions with all of the sports organizations in Dublin last year. After many discussions and meetings, there is momentum about creating a new indoor, multi-purpose athletic facility in Bridge Park. The discussions are still early and being led by Crawford Hoying. The vision of the facility includes: 6-8 multi-purpose indoor athletic courts (+- 14 volleyball courts, Basketball, volleyball, futsol as main sports with Badminton, pickle ball, wrestling, gymnastics, cheerleading, sports camps as less frequent sports); Bathrooms/locker rooms/concessions/viewing and gathering areas, WIFI/cameras/live streaming...best technology available; Ample parking with adjacent parking garages utilizing “shared” parking with other users within Bridge Park; Users -- local users during weekdays (Dublin Parks and Rec typical programing, local organizations and teams, local basketball and volleyball leagues) and Weekend users being national/regional/local tournaments; Management to be determined but best in class.

The Bureau continues to be a resource to all parties involved and, of course, an advocate for such a facility that would generate tremendous economic impact for the entire City and Downtown Dublin.
b. Sports Marketing Highlights – Josh provided a brief overview on the Bureau’s sports sales and marketing efforts. He mentioned that the Bureau has again established a unique partnership with OHSAA that provides the City of Dublin advertising opportunities at the championship events as well as guaranteed hotel business from the teams participating in the tournament. Most recently, Dublin hotels hosted three state football championship teams resulting in more than 120 room nights during the first week of December. Currently, Dublin is slated to host seven teams during the girls and boys state basketball tournaments coming up in mid-March. The Bureau is partnering with the City of Dublin to bid on the national event attracting more than 1,000 archers from across the United States and approximately 6,000 room nights for Dublin hotels. The event, which would be the largest ever hosted in the City of Dublin in terms of room nights, will be held in Westfield, Indiana this year and Decatur, Alabama in 2016. Staff is completing the Bid this week and the winning City will be announced later this year. 
Josh also announced the Bureau received an award from Sports Events Media Group as one of only five cities in Ohio that was selected by sports event planners to host an athletic event. 
c. Website/CMS/CRM – The new website will be launched on April 12. The CRM system was revealed in December with partner hotel training and all leads, tracking, sales tracking, etc. are fully operational and being utilized by staff.  
d. Regional Campaign – Scott said the 2017 Regional Campaign will be presented to Board at its April meeting by Fahlgren Mortine. The effort will target several key out-of-state markets including Pittsburgh and Indianapolis.
V.   The Future of Ohio Travel and Tourism
Mary Cusick, State Travel Director for Ohio Tourism, provided the vision for marketing and selling the state. The presentation is available upon request.
VI.   Industry Update/Other

Orcun Turkay, general manager for the AC Marriott, announced that property is on schedule to open in late July and the hiring of staff will take place in three months. He noted there is only one other AC in Ohio but plans to open several more in the coming years. The rooftop bar will be open to the public and accessible via a glass elevator.

Jodie Hutchins, general manager for the Home@ Suites, noted that the property will open in early June. The Hilton property is also managed by Shaner and owned by Crawford Hoying.

Tim Wolfe at the Marriott Northwest said the property completed the renovation of the rooms and will undergo renovation of the public space to be completed by the end of July. There will be a new restaurant with a local connection to Dublin.

Becky Miller said that the Embassy Suites just completed its renovation and was just purchased last week. There will be a new management team as well.
· Board of Trustees Meeting – Tuesday, April 11, Noon, Muirfield Village Golf Club
“People in our places, feet on our streets, heads in beds”
